MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

FEBRUARY 18, 2009, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

Legislative bills reviewed
Current license count 51,318

GF balance $2,283,997.76

Fees increase 3/1/09

Rebate/incentive question answered

D’Ambrosia, Simpers reappointed

PHIFA update

“ECOBroker” revisited

PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)

Commissioner Nancy R. Simpers, Vice Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Anne S. Cooke (Industry)


Commissioner Georgiana S. Tyler (Industry)


Commissioner Colette P. Youngblood (Consumer)


Vicki Schultz, Secretary Perez’s Consumer Advisor


Harry Loleas, Deputy Commissioner, O & P


Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel


Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director


Patricia Hannon, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner Surina Jordan (Consumer)

PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Robin Pirtle


Charles Windsor, Anne Arundel County Assn


Mark Feinroth, MAR


John Stovall, EcoBroker International


Robert Johnston, AACAR


Donald White, PG Comm Coll and MREEA


CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:30 a.m.   Chairman D’Ambrosia sadly announced the recent death of Connie Maffin, Chair of the DC Real Estate Board.   A moment of silence was held in memory of Ms. Maffin.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by Nancy R. Simpers, seconded by Colette P. Youngblood) To approve the minutes of the January 21, 2009 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.

REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by  Nancy R. Simpers, seconded by Anne S. Cooke) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of  February 2009.  Motion carried.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Georgiana S. Tyler, Education Chair, read the exam statistics report.  For the month of January 2009, 247 salesperson and 48 broker exams were administered by PSI.  
2. Legislative –  Harry Loleas, O&P Deputy Commissioner, and Elizabeth Trimble, Counsel, gave a brief legislative report on three bills.  The two bills requested by Real Estate Commissioners have not yet been introduced but are expected to be available soon.
· HB 233 “Full Disclosure of Real Estate Taxes Act” requires MREC to amend its disclosure/disclaimer form to include a statement that the buyer’s property tax may not be the same as the taxes previously paid by the seller.  It further requires the Department of Assessments and Taxation to provide a tax calculator website.
· HB 679 “State Real Estate Commission-Delegation of Authority to Conduct Contested Case Hearings” was introduced at the request of the Maryland Association of Realtors.  Its purpose is to terminate MREC’s referring cases to the Office of Administrative Hearings and substituting instead MREC’s ability to hire its own hearing officer.  Mr. Loleas testified at a bill hearing that the Department supports continuing the current OAH relationship and does not support MREC starting its own independent board hearing process.  There was dialogue at the bill hearing on the need for transparency of information and costs flowing from OAH to MREC.
· SB 634 “Professional Corporations-Professional Services-Multiple Professions” impacts many of the Department’s boards and commissions.  It allows unlicensed members of a PSC, whereas under the real estate license law, all members must be licensed.   

Mr. Loleas and Ms. Trimble will continue to update and inform Commissioners about hearing dates and the progress of bills.

COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly
1. Current license count is 51,318.  Of this total, 4,975 are brokers,  3,283 associate brokers,  42,006 salespersons,  790 branch offices,  3 timeshares,  55 reciprocal brokers, 17 reciprocal associate brokers, and 189 reciprocal salespersons.  Of the total, 5,227 are inactive.  The number of inactive licenses continues to rise.

2. The Guaranty Fund balance as of December 31, 2008 was $2,283,997.76.
3. The 2007 continuing education audit will be completed when the few remaining who failed to respond are resolved.  The overall compliance rate of 88 percent is an improvement over the 2005 and 2006 audits.  To date, 14 hearings are scheduled.  

4. Letters for the 2008 continuing education audit are being mailed on a staggered basis.  

5. Reviewing and updating the Request For Proposal for exam services continues on schedule.  In the meantime, a sole source contract is needed for PSI to continue providing services.   Meetings have been held with procurement for both the RFP and the sole source contract.

6. The Notice of Final Action on the fee increase was published in the February 13, 2009 Maryland Register.  The fee increases are effective March 1, 2009.  To inform licensees, a number of actions have been taken:  email blasts to 51,000 licensees, additional emails for those with current renewals, MREC homepage posting, flyers, etc.  MAR and MRIS assisted with informing their members.
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7. Commissioners D’Ambrosia and Simpers were reappointed as Commissioners.  The vacancy for an Industry Commissioner may be filled soon, leaving two consumer vacancies.

8. Secretary Perez’s legislative policy of January 30, 2009 provided to each Commissioner.  
9. The first online, pre-licensing salesperson education program is under final review  by the Maryland Higher Education Commission.  
10. A few reciprocal licenses are coming up for renewal in April 2009.  Renewals will be by paper application since the AS400 is not connected to allow reciprocal licensees to renew online.   Reminders and renewal applications will be emailed to reciprocal licensees well in advance of expiration date.
COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Elizabeth Trimble

1. An agent would like to offer a rebate/incentive of a flat screen TV but limit it to customers who attend a specific workshop or seminar.   Counsel advised that a licensee may not offer a prize or competition unless the same is available to all customers, although a certain price range and a prize in proportion to the value of the property is permitted.  Ms. Trimble asked for Commissioners’ response to the agent’s proposal.  After discussion, Commissioners are opposed to a further narrowing of conditions and specifically did not support the stipulation of a required meeting.  Counsel will inform the agent.
2. In follow up to previous discussions on REOs, Ms. Trimble advised it was difficult to get answers from national banks and federal agencies on Maryland seller disclosure requirements.  Ms. Trimble suggested a different approach may be to work with various state agencies, such as the Department of Housing and Community Development, to support the position that disclosures to consumers are important.  Ms. Trimble will contact state agencies and report at a later date.
COMMENTS FROM SECRETARY PEREZ’S CONSUMER COUNSEL:  Vicki Schultz, Esq.

Ms. Schultz, Senior Advisor to Secretary Perez on Consumer Protection Initiatives, attended today’s meeting to explain the details and impact of the Protection of Homeowners in Foreclosure Act (PHIFA) and last year’s legislative changes, one of which added residential sellers in default to the protected classes.  Ms. Schultz has been involved in the issues as a member of the Foreclosure Task Force, as counsel on legislative policy and regulatory issues for Secretary Perez, and as a speaker to various industry groups and other state agencies.   Ms. Schultz began with a history of the problems, the intent of the legislation, and then distributed copies of PHIFA sections of law.  She explained each section and answered Commissioners’ questions.  Real estate licensees need to know when, if, or how the law applies to licensees when working with short sales, foreclosures, distressed properties, etc.   Commissioners thanked Ms. Schultz for her clarity and assistance.  Commissioners discussed how this information is currently disseminated to real estate licensees and whether continuing education courses about short sales and PHIFA are covering the complicated and multiple situations.   After discussion,  Motion (made by Colette P. Youngblood, seconded by Nancy R. Simpers) To direct Executive Director Connelly and Education Administrator Hannon to gather course outlines for review by the Education Commissioners from the providers who give short sales and PHIFA classes for continuing education credit which include legislative and legal update classes.  Motion passed unanimously.   After the 2009 legislative session concludes, Commissioners plan to invite Delegate Niemann to meet with them.
COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia – nothing further at this time
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:   None
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NEW BUSINESS:


At the October 2008 business meeting, Executive Director Connelly reported that she learned of a designation “ECOBroker” used by Maryland agents who completed environmental/green training from a private company owning the designation.  However, a Maryland affiliate cannot use a term which in any way appears to identify the affiliate as a broker.   Mr. John Stovall of the Colorado-based company contacted Ms. Connelly to provide additional background and to ask Commissioners to allow the term to be used by affiliates in Maryland.  His February 3, 2009 letter was emailed to Commissioners in advance of today’s meeting.  While Commissioners did not object to using “eco-certified” or similar language, all were firmly opposed to the word “broker.”  Mr. Stovall, present at today’s meeting, thanked the Commissioners for their willingness to consider his request and advised he will inform his members who hold Maryland real estate licenses.
ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:05 p.m. after  Motion by Nancy R. Simpers, seconded by Georgiana S. Tyler.   The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, March 18, 2009.

APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
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